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School Information Booklet

September 2023-2024
gretnagreen.nbed.nb.ca
Gretna Green School

15 Gretna Green Drive

Miramichi, NB  E1V 5V6

Principal: Keith Comeau
 

                




Vice-Principal: Krista Bransfield
Phone:  506 778-6099 * Fax 506 778-6143
September 6, 2023
Dear Parents:

The start of a new year brings with it new faces, new ideas and new beginnings.  Gretna Green has a long history of rising to the top and I am confident this year will be no different! Our sense of community has been the cornerstone of Gretna Green’s success in the past, and we know it will continue in the future.
This information booklet has been prepared to inform you of school routines and procedures.  School policies can also be found in this booklet that will be followed throughout the year.  Please take the time to read the information enclosed.  This information can also be found on our school website:  gretnagreen.nbed.nb.ca We also have an active Facebook page and Twitter account that are routinely updated.
At Gretna Green we are a “caring, cooperative community of educators and learners working together to achieve academic excellence”.  We look forward to another year of helping your children and working towards their full potential.  Gretna Green School truly is a “Great Place To Learn”.
Sincerely,
Mr. Keith Comeau, Principal

Ms. Krista Bransfield, Vice Principal

Teaching Staff

2023-2024
Kindergarten


-
Christine O’Reilly
Kindergarten


-
Tanya Matheson
Grade 1FI


-
Paula Matchett

Grade 1 FI


-
Emily Cobb 
Grade 1 & VP


-
Krista Bransfield, 
Grade 2


-
Yvonne Girouard
Grade 2 FI


-
Monica Lockerbie
Grade 3 FI


-
Ryan Glazier
Grade 3


-
Sharon Gardiner
Grade 4


-
Lisa Lynch
Grade 4 FI


-
Veronique Anvenriep Baisley
Grade 5 FI


- 
Christine Levesque Martin
Grade 5 


-
Jillian Girouard & Tara Foran
Grade 6/7/8                             -           Cole Thomas
Grade 6/7/8


-
Helena Blakely Doucette
Grade 6/7FI


-
Nadia Arseneault
Grade 6 FI


-
Cheryl Breau
Grade 8 FI


- 
Angela McQuaid Murphy

EST-R



- 
Chris Walsh

Grade 6-8 & 2


-
Teena Allison
Physical Education

-
Brandon Ryan
Elementary / Middle

- 
Jacob Tozer
Academic Support Teacher

Norma Jean McEachern

EST-R



-
Haylee Tozer
EST-G



-
Kara Wilson
Principal


-
Keith Comeau

Non-Teaching Staff

Administrative Assistant
-
Kara Clark
Librarian


-
Sharon Pais
Educational Assistants
-
Betty Ann DeMerchant, Sheena DeWolfe, 

Vanessa Sturgeon, Valerie Worrell, Dodie MacCallum, Theresa Girouard, David Connors, Sandra Connors, Susan Stewart, Wendy MacCafferty, Angela Briggs
Custodian II


-
Eugene Manuel
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Custodian I                             -           Cheryl Williston, Blair Manuel, Alicia Hare 
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Gretna Green Mission Statement

Gretna Green is a caring, cooperative community of educators and learners working together to achieve academic excellence.
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Attendance

Regular attendance is mandatory for all students.  If your child is out of school, it is necessary to send a dated excuse to their homeroom teacher and or input the absence online via PowerSchool on the online app or our school homepage.  When a child has missed five days, contact will be made with the home to determine the nature of the absence.  When a child has missed ten to twelve days, a case conference will be held to develop a plan to improve attendance.  When a student is absent, they are not permitted to attend or participate in a school-based activity on the day of their absence unless permission has been granted by administration.
Bell Schedule

	Grades K-2
	Grades 3-5
	Grade 6-8

	9:00-10:45 – Instruction
	8:10-10:00 – Instruction
	8:10-10:10 – Instruction

	10:45-11:00 – Recess
	10:00-10:15 – Recess
	10:10-10:20 – Recess

	11:00-12:35 – Instruction
	10:15-11:50 – Instruction
	10:20-11:20 – Instruction

	12:35-1:20 – Lunch
	11:50-12:35 – Lunch
	11:20-12:10 – Lunch

	1:20-2:20 – Instruction
	12:35-2:25 – Instruction
	12:10-2:25 – Instruction

	
	
	


Grade 3-8 students should not be dropped off at school until 7:50 a.m. There is no teacher on duty until this time. ☺
K-2 students should not be dropped off before 8:45 a.m.  The primary teachers have meetings and teach upper level students from 8:10 to 8:45a.m.☺ All students in grades K-8 will be dismissed at 2:25 pm daily at which time students will be picked up from school or taking the bus home. Students being picked up after school will be picked up at the “after school pick up door” that is facing the ball field.  Parents and or guardians can pick up their children at this door.  We are asking that parents dropping off their children in the morning do so at the main office door.
Visiting Gretna Green

Access to Gretna Green is limited to the main entrance doors of our office area.  All side doors are locked throughout the day.  All visitors to our school will be asked to call the main office for an appointment to access our building.  Once an appointment has been made you will then have access to our office area and will be given a visitor’s pass if you go beyond the office as well as complete a visitor’s log of your visit.  You will also be asked to sign out at the office upon leaving our school as well. 

PLEASE NOTE: All parents and guardians picking up their child after school will be asked to wait at the student pick up door located on the side of the building facing staff parking.  This will allow all of our K-8 students to exit our building with limited congestion.
Closed Campus 
Students are not permitted to leave the school property after arriving at school unless they are signed out by a parent / guardian or arrangements have been made between the home and school.
[image: image5.wmf]Nut Safe School

We have students with nut allergies.  Our school has been declared a nut safe school. All 
students and school visitors are not permitted to bring in any food products containing 
nuts at any time during the year.

Homework

[image: image6.wmf]The purpose of homework is to develop good work habits and reinforce skills covered in class.  Our school policy is that children should have approximately 10 minutes or less of homework a night for each year they have been in school (example:  Grade 3 – 30 minutes).  This may vary from time to time depending on the students and the teacher.  We would suggest that you work out a routine in your own home to best meet your child’s needs.  Research is conclusive that students who have a set time and place established tend to be much more successful completing homework assignments.

Communication

We welcome open communication between home and school.  We would ask that if you have a concern, you contact your child’s teacher first.  Mrs. Clark may be away from her desk at times, but we will check the voice mail regularly throughout the day.  We will do our very best to get back to you quickly.  The best time to contact teachers is between 2:30 and 3:00 p.m.

Bus Safety

[image: image7.wmf]Our school Code of Conduct applies to the buses as well as the school. Children are not permitted to eat on the bus.  We will review the bus rules with children during the first week of school.  It is never our goal to suspend student bus privileges; however, infractions of school bus rules may result in a bus suspension.
In accordance with ASD-N policy all GG students are permitted to have one primary with no other stops.  Exemptions will only be given to those students with join custody agreements as per district policy. 
Celebrating Student Success
[image: image8.wmf]Every Friday morning, we will take time to celebrate achievements of a small group of our students.  We may recognize children for being especially kind, helpful, for academic achievement or improvement, or anything that is worth celebrating.  The homeroom teachers and students will make the selection.  We will give the students recognized certificates and pencils.  By the end of the year, every child in the school will have been to Celebrating Student Success.  Each week we will post the recognition report on the bulletin board by the student entrance on the main floor.
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Each morning the announcements will be made at 9:00 a.m. by a junior news reporter.  This is pre-recorded for our classrooms and uploaded to our website by 10:00 a.m. Morning announcements are intended to keep everyone informed about what is happening in the school.  We will announce children’s birthdays each day.  We already have your child’s birthday on our database and will be sure to announce it.  We would also like to announce accomplishments and wish luck to our students on things that may be happening outside of the school.  Please call the school and leave a message or send in a note with your child if they have a new baby brother, have participated in a sporting event, got a swimming badge, etc.  We look forward to sharing good news with all our Gators daily.

Cafeteria

We would like to inform you that GG Food Services Inc. runs our school cafeteria privately.  This company has a group of parents who sit as board of directors and oversee the day-to-day operation of our cafeteria. This is an exciting community-based venture for our school that will see all profits made at the cafeteria returning to GG to sponsor student-based events throughout the year.  Please visit our school website and see how you can order online by clicking the cafe!  All orders must be submitted before 9:30 am.
Breakfast Program  
We are proud to be able to provide a free breakfast program for all students daily with the support of Miramichi Big Brothers & Big Sisters, GG Food Services and of course our exceptionally supportive parents.  Breakfast snacks will be given to each homeroom class in the morning for students to snack on upon their arrival.  This new routine will begin in October.
School Cash Online
All parents and guardians have the option to pay school expenses online by clicking the “School Cash Online” button on our school homepage.  This will allow to pay for school supplies fees, student sporting fees and other fees that may arise during the year.
After School Routine

Any time that your child’s after school routine must be changed, we would ask you to send a note in the morning with your child.  To protect the safety of all children, we will not make changes to after school routines without the written consent of the parent or guardian.  We would ask that you only call the school in case of an absolute emergency to change your child’s routine.  It is not acceptable to call the school at 2:20 p.m. to make a change as we are all outside loading the buses and may not receive your phone call.

Dress Code Policy
To promote a positive learning environment for all students and staff our school administration will be encouraging all students to dress appropriately. Our ultimate goal is to assure all students dress in a manner that promotes self-dignity and is not offensive to others.  If a violation of this policy does occur, parents will be contacted and asked to bring in a change of clothing for their child.  Important essentials of this policy include but are not limited to the following,
· All students are asked to dress for the weather, especially during winter months.

· Tube tops and see through shirts are not permitted.
· No hats or pieces of clothing that display inappropriate language or messages.

· Shorts and skirts are to be of an acceptable length.
· Please be reminded that this dress policy applies to all school sponsored events as well.  
Technology Policy
All personal electronic devices such as cell phones, MP3 players, iPads, video game consoles etc. are not permitted to be used during class unless being used for a special project with the permission from their teacher.  All students will be restricted from using personal cell phones or any personal electronic device throughout the day unless being used for a school or class project as approved by their classroom teacher or administration. 
· First offence will include a warning.  
· Second offence will have the phone confiscated and returned to the student at the end of the day.  
· Third offence will have the device sent to the office and picked up by the parent or guardian after notified by administration.  
We realize some parents provide their children with cell phones in case of an emergency or contacting home after school.  In these circumstances, the cell phone is to be left in the student locker or office for safe keeping.  All students have access to a student phone in the office area if a student needs to call home.  If a student requires the use of a personal technology device for safety or health reasons please notify the school.
Grade 6-8 Dances 
Gretna Green will be providing school-sponsored dances for students in grades 6-8 throughout the year to help support student-based activities throughout the year.  There will be an entrance fee of $5.00.  All students attending are reminded of the following:
· All students must follow school dress code (see page 6).

· If a student is absent from school on the day of the dance, they will not be permitted to attend the dance unless otherwise granted by school administration.

· Parents must adhere closely to drop-off time and pick-up times of all dances.

· A canteen will be available.

· Students will be restricted to the cafeteria area of the school only.

· Dance sign-ins will be permitted in accordance to the school dance sign-in contract that must be completed by all students wanting to have a sign-in prior to the dance.
· School administration may revoke the privilege of any student to attend a school dance because of inappropriate behavior or other concerns at any time during the year.
· Any student suspended from school will not be permitted to attend any school dance for the remainder of the term unless otherwise permitted by administration.

Students are not permitted to leave the dance early unless they are picked up by a parent or guardian, who must notify the supervising teacher that the student is leaving the dance early.

Gym

[image: image11.wmf]We are asking that children have appropriate footwear to wear in the gym.  All children will have 120-150 minutes of phys. ed. a week; therefore, we would ask that children wear *sneakers only* in the gym.  If your child doesn’t have appropriate footwear, we will contact you to ensure that they remain physically active.

Indoor Shoes

We are asking that all children have a pair of shoes that are intended for indoor use only.  It is a good idea to provide a pair of sneakers so that your child can wear them as indoor shoes and in the gym.

Parent Volunteers

We are thankful to have many parent volunteers at Gretna Green Elementary.  If you are interested in volunteering, please check monthly newsletters where we often make requests for parent volunteers.  
Fire & Lock Down Procedures

Both fire and lock down procedures will be practiced throughout the year if either one is needed.  This will ensure all staff and students are ready in case either procedure is required to be used throughout the year.
Motorized Vehicles

Students are not permitted to drive any motorized vehicle to or from school.  This includes, motorcycles, four wheelers, scooters etc. This will help ensure the safety of our students and staff.
Lockers
Middle level students will be assigned a locker.  Their teachers will review with them the guidelines for their proper use.  Students are expected to maintain these lockers.  This privilege may be revoked if they are damaged or misused.  Lockers are the property of the school and can be searched at any time if the school deems necessary or if they are suspected of being used for inappropriate reasons or if its contents may be suspected to be harmful to students or staff.
Updated Parent/Guardian Contact Information
It is very important that we have current home address, home telephone, and phone numbers always as well as emergency numbers.  This information is required in case of an accident, sickness, or early school closure.
Shared Custody

If parents are divorced or separated, it is important to let the school know which parent has primary custody of the child and the pertinent information outlined in the custody agreement (whether or not the other parent has any rights where the child is concerned).  School administration requires a copy of the section of divorce decree concerning custody and parental rights.  Without this we cannot guarantee that a parent will be able to see or pick up their child.

Please ensure that your child’s teacher knows which parent, or if both parents need to be contacted regarding school information (ie. Parent-Teacher Interviews)
Safe Arrival & Attendance
The Safe Arrival system is now active for Gretna Green school, and student absences should now be reported this way. With Safe Arrival, you are asked to report your child’s absence in advance using any of these 3 convenient methods:

1. Using your mobile device, download and install the School Messenger app from the Apple App Store or the Google Play Store (or from the links at https://go.schoolmessenger.ca). The first time you use the app, select Sign Up to create your account (use the email address you have on file with the school). Select Attendance then Report an Absence.

2. Use the Safe Arrival website, https://go.schoolmessenger.ca. The first time you use the website, select Sign Up to create your account. Select Attendance then Report an Absence.

3. Call the toll-free number 1-833-294-4832 to report an absence using the automated phone system.

These options are available 24 hours/day, 7 days a week. Future absences can be reported at any time.

In addition, Gretna Green will use the SchoolMessenger Communicate automated notification system to contact parents and guardians whose child is absent when the absence was not reported in advance. The automated notification system will attempt to contact parents and guardians at multiple contact points until a reason is submitted for the absence. If our system is unable to reach the designated contacts, Mrs Clark will follow up with you.
If you report your child’s absence in advance using the SafeArrival toll-free number, website or mobile app, you will NOT receive these notifications.

Medication
Any parent or guardian sending their child to school with prescribed medication must notify school administration prior to their arrival.  All medication must be kept in the office and only be administered by administration under their direct supervision and approval by school administrators.

Vaping, Drugs, Tobacco & Alcohol

No students are permitted to bring or consume drugs, tobacco, alcohol or any vaping device during school hours or any school sponsored event beyond instructional hours at any time during the year.  If a student is apprehended in possession of any illegal substance or device and has been consuming any illegal substance it will result in an automatic 5-day suspension.  If any student is in possession of any illegal drug or device but has not consumed the illegal substance in question it will result in an automatic 3-day suspension.
                    “Be a friend to make a friend at Gretna Green School”.
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